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Special Committee on Vehicles for Hire Meeting Minutes
January 26, 2016
12:00 p.m.

Location: Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st Floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Matt Schellenberg (Chair), John Crescimbeni, Bill Gulliford, Doyle Carter (arr. 12:06); Garrett Dennis (arr. 12:33)
Also:  Council Member Anna Lopez Brosche; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Ali Korman Shelton and Jessica Baker – Mayor’s Office; Kirk Wendland – Office of Economic Development; Chief Robert Connor – Sheriff’s Office
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 12:04 p.m.
Chairman Schellenberg convened the meeting and the attendees identified themselves for the record. 
Executive Director of the Office of Economic Development Kirk Wendland reported that there are two bills regarding transportation network companies (TNC) pending in the Florida Legislature – SB 1118 and HB 509. The bills differ in the amounts of insurance that they require of TNC drivers depending on whether they are logged into the network and “on the clock” versus not logged into the network, with the House version requiring more insurance in both events than the Senate version. The House bill preempts regulation of TNCs to the state; the Senate version only preempts local regulation with regard to the amount of insurance required. Mr. Schellenberg reported that both the Florida League of Cities and Florida Association of Counties object to any law that diminishes local home rule and therefore oppose the preemption provisions.
Ali Korman Shelton reported that Mayor Curry’s pension funding proposal passed its first Senate committee this morning. It will be heard in 2 other Senate committees and 2 House committees. 

Chief of Research Jeff Clements made a report on his research into the TNC ordinances in Broward and Miami-Dade County. Miami-Dade County withdrew its ordinance on second reading at a meeting last week. Broward County’s ordinance contains provisions requiring TNC vehicles available for hire “on the clock” to have a company logo prominently displayed in the windshield to identify as a TNC vehicle. The county enforces its ordinance via police officers and employees of the Environmental Licensing and Building Permitting Division. The ordinance makes it unlawful for a TNC driver to drive away when an enforcement officer approaches the vehicle to enforce the ordinance provisions. Mr. Clements was asked to re-contact Broward County to ask about their penalties for violations. Mr. Wendland said that the current $250 fine for violations is too low to be a deterrent, especially since the TNC companies often pay the fines on behalf of the driver. Immobilizing or impounding the vehicle would have a much greater deterrent effect on the driver’s behavior.
Mr. Wendland and Sheriff’s Office Chief Robert Connor explained the difficulties of enforcing the current ordinance, given the guidance they have been given by the General Counsel’s Office about the need for probable cause to stop a vehicle and investigate a transaction. They are curious to know more about Broward County’s ordinance and methods.
Chairman Schellenberg noted that he has seen media reports that Uber has both transported its billionth customer since its founding in 2010 and lost $1 billion last year. He said the committee’s goal is to adapt the City’s regulatory ordinances to the latest technologies in the marketplace in a way that is fair both to the long-standing taxicab industry and the new TNC companies. Council Member Gulliford said that the primary emphasis should be on public safety via the vehicle inspection and driver background check requirements, and that otherwise the City should let the free market prevail.
In response to a question from Council Member Gulliford, a representative of the taxi industry reported that a taxi medallion costs $125 per year, City inspections are $17 every 4 months and background checks cost $50 (required every 5 years by the City and every 2 years by the Aviation Authority to serve the airport).  Mr. Braddock representing the taxi industry believes that one of the reasons that TNC companies are opposed to more stringent regulations is the fact that more stringent background checks would lead to a substantial decline in the number of drivers. His company’s experience is that 60% of applicants to the company can’t pass the background check and don’t qualify to drive his cabs. Bob Glazer said the experience with his company is the same – many drivers that don’t qualify to drive his taxis are currently driving for Uber or Lyft. Steve Diebenow representing Lyft distributed information about the driver background checks the company performs and discussed a recent incident in Jacksonville where a Lyft driver was charged with assaulting a passenger in his vehicle. Council Member Crescimbeni requested that the JSO investigate whether or not that Lyft driver had previously had a background check and whether the JSO had a copy of that document and could provide it to the committee if it is considered a public record. Mr. Diebenow said that Lyft rejects 97% of those who apply to be drivers for the company because of their background check results or their driving record.
The committee will meet again in 2 or 3 weeks, when the Legislature’s actions in Tallahassee may be clearer.

Meeting Adjourned: 12:58 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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